HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 13, 2020 - 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.  Thomas Millias came in at 6:45 p.m.  
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, October 13, 2020. 

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – August 11, 2020

Regular Session – September 3, 2020


Regular Session – September 8, 2020


Regular Session – September 10, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Out of the rules of necessity moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Payroll Warrant
	#28 
	$ 388,585.34

	School Warrant
	#29
	$   45,844.49

	Vendor Warrant
	#30
	$   64,443.65

	Withholding Warrant
	#31
	$ 143,378.64

	Vendor Warrant
	#32
	$   53,210.86

	School Warrant
	#33
	$ 272,627.83

	Ambulance Commitment

from 9/14/20 – 9/20/20
	for
	$   45,338.83

	Ambulance Commitment

from 9/21/20 – 9/27/20
	for
	$   32,259.09

	Ambulance Commitment

from 9/28/20 – 10/4/20
	for
	$   44,093.31


APPROVED WARRANTS
Out of the rules of necessity moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	#34
	$   387,335.09 

	Vendor Warrant
	#35
	$ 1,305,639.31
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Michael C. Gilman, Esquire (legal/September) ………………..
RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………..
	$    913.00
$     72.10


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Laptop for HES

The school is asking if 49 laptops could be included in the Town’s COVID expenditures.  Seelig has is asking Plymouth County asking if an allowable expense.  Will carry this over to Thursday (11/15).  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Lauren Carmichael – Appointment to Finance Committee

Carmichael began by saying that she has lived in for almost two years and she has school aged children who attend HES.  She does not have any background in finance except for her personal finances but listens to finance pods.  She saw that the town needed members for the committee and was interested.  
Garron asked if she has attended any Finance Committee meeting and if so, did they explain what being on the committee entailed and she said last Monday she did and yes they explained things to her.  He asked if she had any problems if appointed attending meetings and she said no
Andrews asked if she was a registered voter and attended town meeting before.  She said she is a register voter and attended the last town meeting.  
Millias arrived

Millias asked what her background was in and she said interior design and has not experience in finance other that personal finances but is interested in learning more out it.  
Millias said that you do not have to have professional experience to be on the committee and that the only criteria is having the basic background then you kind of learn as you go and take the lead of the people that are serving.  This is a good way to get experience in the town government and see how the town functions.  
Seelig had Finance Committee Chair Melinda Tarsi on the phone to take part in the vote.
Moved by Selectmen Chair, Thomas Millias and seconded by Finance Committee Chair, Melinda Tarsi, the following vote was taken to appoint Lauren Carmichael to the Finance Committee, term to expire June 15, 2023:
	Thomas Millias
	Yes

	Melinda Tarsi
	Yes 


Thomas Connolly – Appointment to Finance Committee
Connolly stated that he has been a resident of Halifax for about nine years has two children oldest is 32 and has a 10-year-old who attends school in Kingston.  His only interactions with the town was the last Town Meeting, just to watch and the other has been HOPS.  
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He runs a small personnel consulting firm and has had a long interest in municipal government but has not had the opportunity to do it.  He is downshifting in January and will be turning the reins over to a younger member of the firm, giving him the opportunity to be on the committee. 
Millias said just the fact that he is interested is good him let alone a candidate with a finance background.  
Andrews asked if he was available Monday nights and he said he was.  
Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board unanimously motioned to appoint Thomas Connolly to the Finance Committee. 
Moved by Selectmen Chair, Thomas Millias and seconded by Finance Committee Chair, Melinda Tarsi, the following vote was taken to appoint Thomas Connolly to the Finance Committee:
	Thomas Millias
	Yes

	Melinda Tarsi
	Yes 


Approved Bills

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/September) …………………...
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo, P.C. (legal/September) ………….
	$    920.00

$ 4,751.12


Recycling Abatements 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #430, #2346, #129, #2064 and #1731 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents. 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #258 based on the fact the house is vacant.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to carryover abatements that were received after the deadline to Thursday (10/15).  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Robert Maker – Green Earth Cannabis

Mr. Maker came before the Board to for a ‘meet and greet’ regarding a proposed marijuana retail store he would like to open.  He introduced his team to the Board and said the proposed location is at 657 Monponsett Street. – the building where Twin lakes liquors is.  Maker believes it is the least impactful place they could find in Town that would work for their needs and the town’s.  The property has two units (owner is redoing) – the left side, which is vacant (1800 square feet) and the other is the liquor store.  
Maker further said there is plenty of parking on the side and the owner owns the property pretty much up to the Hanson line.  He stated that they are doing two things: 
· less of an impact on the Town by putting it over there 
· making an eye-sore look very nice. 
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As far as the property is concerned, they are willing to do anything else the Town wants them to do i.e. put up fences.  He has talked with Chief Chaves and discussed the location with him and has been very transparent with him and if he has any questions about the location security they will be addressed.  Maker understands he has to do what is proposed to the Town.
Jay Skowronek, Director of Security, stated that he attended UMass at Amherst, spent four years in the US Air Force security service – top secret clearance and has been in the security business for 50 years.  He has had the opportunity to work with retail facilities associated with the medical marijuana.
Maker then said that we have a Host Community Agreement they want to present to the Town and asked when they can do that.  Seelig said he thinks the residents would want to see the draft before the hearing so that they can respond to the draft and another thing is he will need to do is meet all the requirement from CCC about what he needs to do in regards to the public forum.  
Skowronek asked if this is that something they can just drop off or do they need to make another appointment with the Board and Seelig said they could drop it off.  
John Kudryk asked if it would have to presented to legal and Seelig said it is a public document, but it would be distributed to Town Counsel, but once we get it is a public document.  
Maker then asked if there is any other Town Board they have to go before moving forward from here?
Seelig said there are there are three things: 

· reaching to the Host Community hoping the Selectmen will sign something (doing that this evening).  
· You need to go to the CCC for the provisional license.  
· Then you will probably go to the Planning Board for a site planning review 
Maker asked what the time frame to get on the BOS’ next agenda to finalize their presentation – how does that work?  What steps do we need to take?

Millias said that BOS meets every 2nd and 4th Tuesday evening of the month and have been doing some afternoon meetings, but typically they try to handle quick business not so much something like this and thinks it would be better served at a Tuesday night meeting. 

Seelig asked what the intent was of that second meeting – is it the public forum” and Maker said yes.  Seelig said he will have to meet requirements for the public forum such as getting a notice in the paper and notifying the abutters.  He further said there are requirements for the public forum from the Cannabis Control Commission that he will have to look into. and then when he is ready, they can schedule the forum.  
Maker: the other question I had was how is the Town going to figure out how many dispensaries are going to be allowed in the Town – is that something the town votes on?  Seelig said the town never made a decision on a quota.  Kudryk asked if this is something that is going to be addressed and Seelig believes they would have to go to Zoning for that.  Millias said yes it would and go to Town Meeting next year and said that there have been several inquiries since Town Meeting.
Andrew asked what the distance requirement between an alcohol establishment and a dispensary and Maker said the State law is 500 feet it only pertains to pouring liquor and Seelig said he will check on it and there is also the town By-Laws which may be different than the State law.  

Maker said they want to be as transparent as we can and to reach out to him and his team if they have any questions.
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Use of Town Green – Boy Scout Bottle/Food Drive 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved a request from the Halifax Boy Scouts to use the Town Green on Saturday, November 14th, from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. for the Boy Scout Troop 39 bottle/food drive.

Old Colony Council

MPO is looking for a delegate from a community under 14,000.  

Story Walk

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Library Director, Jean gallant’s, request to use the trail behind the Halifax Museum for a Story Walk hosted by the Holmes Public Library.  
Flags Unfurled

Marc Valentine unfurled some flags on October 10th in the grassy area between the Water Department and the HOPS playground.  

Road Opening – 13 Dwight Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve Permit #2020-18 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut & a 4’ x 10’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


Road Opening – 11 A Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve Permit #2020-19 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & a 4’ x 20’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


School Committee Interviews
Andrews stated the school committee voted to have a joint meeting with the Board of selectmen at 6 p.m. on October 26th to interview the six people interested in serving on the committee. The secretary of the school committee will reach out to the applicants to schedule times.  

Pope’s Tavern Roof Project

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to award the contract to E5 Builders LLC for the repair and replacement of the roof at Pope’s Tavern/Council on Aging.  
Bond Rating

For the proposed bond for the fire suppression system, Standard and Poor’s gave Halifax the rating of AA+.  This is two steps up from the rating Moody’s gave the town a couple of years ago.  
415 Thompson Street – Removal of Compost 

Seelig has been contacted by Joe Peck and Corrie Monti in regards to whether compost could be removed from the above property without a permit.  Compost, tree stumps, wood chips etc. are not covered in the town’s soil/earth removal By-Law therefore a permit to remove this material is not needed.  However, photos that Monti sent to Seelig looks more like dirt/earth than compost.  
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He advised Peck and Monti that it might be better to meet with the BOS to get something in writing before beginning any operations rater than deal with any complaints.  Millias and Garron would like to meet with them.  

Recycling Bills – Abate – Clerical Error 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to abate Recycling Bill #1254 and #1821 due to a clerical error:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Recused

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

National Grid & Verizon – Pole Hearing

No one from National grid or Verizon were present for this hearing but there were abutters who are concerned about the proposed location of the pole.  One of the abutters stated that there are wetlands on both sides and Millias said Conservation is taking that up as we speak.   

Mike & Mary Smith – 169 Walnut Street

Stated that two culverts collapsed and were never replaced.  Their view is obstructed now with a pole and now there will be two more that will block their view even more.  
Millias said that they will need to get someone from Verizon to explain.
Conservation Secretary, Terry Renaud, updated the BOS saying that as far a Conservation is concerned, they are not going to require them to file an RDA.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to continue the hearing to Thursday, October 15, 2020.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:48 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, “Mixed Unit”, & all unions at the SLRSD & HES 

as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:10 p.m.: 

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
